TOWN OF DANDRIDGE, TENNESSEE 

BOARD OF MAYOR AND ALDERMEN

Regular Meeting
9 January 2024
I. CALL TO ORDER

A. The Dandridge Board of Mayor and Aldermen (BMA) met in a regular session in Dandridge, Tennessee on Tuesday, the 9th day of January 2024.

B. Mayor GEORGE GANTTE was present and presiding and called the meeting to order.

II. ROLL CALL

A. A roll call of the BMA was conducted with the following members responding:

· Mayor GEORGE GANTTE 

· Alderman JESSICA ELDER
· Vice-Mayor TODD KESTERSON

· Alderman MARIANNE REESE

· Alderman MIKE NELSON
ABSENT:



Alderman MIKE CHAMBERS


Alderman JEFF DEPEW

B. A quorum being present, the following business was conducted and entered on the record:
III. PUBLIC HEARING
· Ordinance 23/24-18 Amending the “Zoning Map of the Town of Dandridge, Tennessee” a Component of the “Zoning Ordinance of the Town of Dandridge, Tennessee” from a R-1, Single Family Residential to a B-2, General Commercial District (Cherokee Drive/HWY 25/70 W – Map 68O-B – Parcel 31 & Map 68O-A – Parcel 1) 
Marian Knight, 440 W. Main St – With access only from Cherokee Drive, encourages board to vote no if not going to widen the road. Why is the rezoning being requested? Why would you allow business access on a residential street? What are the ramifications of having entrance and exit so close to an intersection with its own problems? Would it be safe for traffic to be entering street with such poor site lines? Why would board not give considerations to Alderman Depew’s objections. 
Ed Franklin – Pursuit of something professional with limited traffic. Area has business/commercial on one end and residential on the other with good separation between the two. Can deed restrict it any way they want too.
IV. READING OF THE MINUTES
It came on a motion by Alderman NELSON, seconded by Alderman REESE, to approve the Regular Session minutes of the December 12, 2023, meeting as written.
On a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously (with Aldermen ELDER), and was so ordered.
V. PUBLIC PRESENTATIONS/COMMENTS
· Michelle Kobran (326 E. Meeting St.) – Lot next door were purchased by investors. There was a natural barrier between the two lots that the investors have knocked down. They are operating 2 Airbnb’s and are getting ready to apply for a 3rd one. It’s a 1 acre lot in a R-1 zone and should be in violation. No inspections, no permits. Water line ran to the barn in the back of property. How many houses (Airbnb’s) are allowed on one lot? How can you operate a business in an R-1 zone? Encroachment of barn on the back property line.
· Richard Antunes (155 E. Meeting St.) – asks board to consider removing the two concrete pads in graveyard alley to create come type of greenspace. Concrete pads are unsightly, not asking to change topography…just improve what is there. 

· Troy Pulliam (Downtown Historic District) – speaking on town’s acceptance of property on Spring St. behind Jeff. Co Drug. Seek comment from residents on plan for the property. Proposes protecting the historic landscape of the property. Area has already lost a lot of trees and would like to see what’s left protected. Concerns over the amount of trash around the town. If property is opened to public…request town enclose it with a privacy fence. Raises questions about security. Worried about short-term rentals in the town forcing people out.
· Aurora Pulliam (Downtown Historic District) – Concerned that the neighborhood was not consulted about the town acquiring property on spring street. Wants to protect property and wants safety. Mayor Ganttee and Alderman Nelson pointed out that there is no plans for the property now, the town just accepted the property at the last meeting because it was free. 
· Dan Ontrop (1491 David Swann Drive) – Spoke on the request to shut down the bridge for Shake N The Lake. Owns property across from the Dike and has started putting on fireworks show at Dandridge Landing. If closing the bridge down was deal breaker, was offering launch space.
VI. PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS, MEMORIALS, REMONSTRANCES, AND

COMMUNICATIONS

None Presented
VII. BUSINESS PRESENTED BY THE MAYOR

Prayer request for James Baker with recent health issues.

VIII. FINANCIAL REPORT BY THE TOWN RECORDER
Bank Balance:

BMA Acct:  

$5,238,140.76
DVFD Balance:

$   138,892.26



Drug Fund Balance:
$     26,067.83
DWMF Balance:

$3,754,253.02
IX. PRESENTATION OF ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
· Second and Final Reading of Ordinance 23/24-18 Amending the “Zoning Map of the Town of Dandridge, Tennessee” a Component of the “Zoning Ordinance of the Town of Dandridge, Tennessee” from a R-1, Single Family Residential to a B-2, General Commercial District (Cherokee Drive/HWY 25/70 W – Map 68O-B – Parcel 31 & Map 68O-A – Parcel 1)
It came on a motion by Alderman REESE, seconded by Alderman NELSON, to approve Ordinance No. 23/24-18 on final reading.

A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman ELDER

AYE

Alderman REESE

AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE








Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· First Reading of Ordinance No. 23/24-19  Amending the “Zoning Map of the Town of Dandridge, TN” a Component of the “Zoning Ordinance of the Town of Dandridge, TN” from R-1 (Single Family Residential) to a B-2 (General Commercial District) (Milldale Rd, Map 057, Parcel 059.06)

Removed at Owner’s Request
· First Reading of Ordinance No. 23/24-20  Amending the “Zoning Map of the Town of Dandridge, TN” a Component of the “Zoning Ordinance of the Town of Dandridge, TN” from R-1 (Single Family Residential) to a R-3 (High Density Residential District) (Milldale Rd, Map 057, Parcel 059.06)

Removed at Owner’s Request
X. OLD BUSINESS
None Presented

XI. NEW BUSINESS
· Approval for DVFD to sell fireworks as a fundraiser
Town Administrator Shockley – used to have a cap of $9,999 because that was our bid limit. With an increase in our bid limit, we can approve more. Deputy Chief Williams is requesting up to $16,000, probably will be in the $13,000-$14,000 range. Chief Riley says the increase in purchasing power will allow more flexibility to get more things people want. 


It came on a motion by Alderman NELSON, seconded by Alderman REESE, to approve firework sales with a limit of $16,000.
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman ELDER

AYE

Alderman REESE

AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE









Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Update Bank Signature Cards

Mayor Ganttee – Remove Cathy Dixon from the bank signature cards and add Zach

It came on a motion by Vice-Mayor KESTERSON, seconded by Alderman ELDER, to remove Cathy Dixon from the bank signature cards and add Zach Reese.
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman ELDER

AYE

Alderman REESE

AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE









Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Approval to Purchase – 2024 Ford F350 with plow and spreader
State Contract (Ford of Murfreesboro - $49,246) and EX-80 Plow with led lights; Hopper Spreader ($20,875): Total – ($70,121)
Town Administrator Shockley – Request is a budgeted request, but we only budgeted $55,000. We will be selling old international dump truck with plow if approved. Recommendation from Public Works – more flexibility in fleet and replaces 2004 truck with 2024 truck.
It came on a motion by Alderman ELDER, seconded by Alderman REESE, to approve the purchase of 2024 Ford F350 and EX80 plow with LED lights.
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman ELDER

AYE

Alderman REESE

AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE









Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Approval of Surplus Property
Town Administrator Shockley – In addition to list from department heads, we have been approached by Piedmont Baptist Church about donating 11 of the Christmas wreaths. 

It came on a motion by Alderman ELDER, seconded by Vice-Mayor KESTERON, to approve the surplus property and the donation of 11 Christmas wreaths to Piedmont Baptist Church.
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman ELDER

AYE

Alderman REESE

AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE









Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Bid Approval – Fild of Dreams LED Lighting
Lawson Electric - $105,200

Camp Electric Inc. - $204,204

Energy Electric Inc. - $284,070
Town Administrator Shockley – would recommend Lawson Electric with low bid. South Jefferson Little League has pledged $15,000 towards lighting as well as the Dandridge Broncos contributing $10,000. Not a budgeted item and money would come from fund balance.

Alderman Elder – large difference between lowest bidder and second bidder. Is there any difference in what they proposed? Is it because they’re local? Did they quote it correctly?

Town Administrator Shockley – Lawson Electric was the only one that gave an example of what they were bidding for. The light that was quoted was spec’d properly.
It came on a motion by Alderman REESE, seconded by Vice-Mayor KESTERSON, to approve Lawson Electric as the low bidder and set up Memo of Understanding with leagues and board to lay out payment timelines.
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman ELDER

AYE

Alderman REESE

AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman NELSON

ABSTAINED









Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously (with Alderman NELSON abstaining), and was so ordered.
Vice-Mayor Kesterson – Since the money to pay for these is coming from fund balance, what do we have from 
  
       fund balance that has not been spent.
Town Administrator Shockley – So far this year, without the appropriation of the fire truck, we have spent         

       $317,363.05

Alderman Elder – Understands the field needs lights but asks why this didn’t come during the budget time..did  
         
       something happen? Mayor Ganttee got some phone calls about the fields being dark. Both leagues stepped to  
    
       plate and offered to be a partner.

Town Administrator Shockley – Responds to Vice-Mayor Kesterson’s question about when the leagues will put 
 
       in their money by saying we can request it at any time and explains football will do their parts increments with                
       us specifying the terms. Believes by the end of the calendar year would be sufficient.
Alderman Elder – set up MOU with leagues and ourselves to lay out payment timelines signed and in writing.
Vice-Mayor Kesterson – get concerned when starting to spend fund balance. I think we have spent for good           
       things, but I think there gets to a time when we need to be a little cautious.

· Bid Approval – AED’S

ZOLL Medical Corporation - $25,001

Cardio Partners Inc. - $24,988.10

Master Medical Equipment - $16,315

Town Administrator Shockley – Recipient of Jefferson County Healthcare Foundation Grant of $25,088 to go towards purchase of AED’s and life-saving equipment. Would recommend ZOLL Medical Corporation because they are interchangeable with other agencies throughout the county. 14 total units. 

It came on a motion by Alderman ELDER, seconded by Alderman REESE, to approve the bid for the AED’s through the Jefferson County Healthcare Foundation to ZOLL Medical Corporation.
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman ELDER

AYE

Alderman REESE

AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE









Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously and was so ordered.
· Appointment of Richard Antunes to Historic Planning Commission replacing Cecil Franklin

It came on a motion by Alderman NELSON, seconded by Vice-Mayor KESTERSON, to approve the appointment of Richard Antunes to Historic Planning Commission.
On a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Nomination of Eddie Collins to Regional Planning Commission replacing Cecil Franklin

Rolled to next meeting
XII. DEPARTMENT HEAD UPDATES
· Town Administrator Chris Shockley
· Garbage truck involved in incident is at freightliner and they are investigating.
· Rented garbage truck from premier, commends public works and other departments for helping out during the situation
· Public notice has been sent out for non-profit funding request
· Public notice has been sent out for special events

· Town approached by industrial development board about extending sewer to the 415 and 412 exit
· Thanks to fire department and staff for success of Christmas parade
· Pay scale considerations
It came on a motion by Alderman REESE, seconded by Alderman NELSON, to suspend Robert’s Rules of Order and discuss pay scale.

A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman ELDER

AYE

Alderman REESE

AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE









Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously and was so ordered.
It came on a motion by Alderman REESE, seconded by Alderman NELSON, to give Town Administrator leeway on hiring for GIS position based on qualifications, education, and experience.

Town Administrator Shockley - $7/hour difference in pay for position at competing municipality
It came on a motion by Alderman ELDER, to amend Alderman REESE’s motion to also include a cap of $45,000. Alderman REESE accepts the amended motion and seconded by Alderman NELSON. 

A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman ELDER

AYE

Alderman REESE

AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE









Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously and was so ordered.
$45,000 cap would be in upper-range of salary offered by other municipalities.
· Dandridge Water Management Facility Superintendent Tana Benson

· Upcoming inclement weather brings water trouble. Tips on Facebook page
· Communicating with customers with survey on next billing about lead service

· Codes Enforcement/Building Inspector Terry Reneau

· Permits are steady, mostly residential
· Approached about property touching library to be cleared. Board has given permission twice before. Would need survey and grading permit. Information to be put on future agenda
· Fire Chief Andy Riley
· Appreciated support with Christmas Parade – great success

· Year end reports. 762 calls: 155 in town limits, 607 outside.

· Starting to see a uptick in EMS calling for help, rescue squad down. 11 year call average is up.

· ISO of town to 4. Reach out to insurance companies.
· 3 new members going into fire academy.

· Public Works Director Donald Whaley

· Appreciate support over the last week with trash truck incident. Everyone stepped and helped us.

· Police Chief Carson Williams

· New vehicles are at the upfitters

· Axon will be coming in to install the in-car videos signal sidearms (in holsters and tasers) 

· Thankful for department having the best equipment around; keeps everyone safe.
XIII. MISCELLANEOUS

Vice-Mayor Kesterson – board should look at requirements and regulations for short-term rentals. See if we can address concerns and try to make things better.

Building Inspector Reneau – board needs to make decision that they want to regulate short-term rentals and put on future agenda
XIV. 
ADJOURNMENT

It came on a motion Alderman REESE, seconded by Alderman ELDER, that the meeting of January 9, 2024, be adjourned.

On a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
_______________________________
ATTEST:
___________________________________________

George Gantte, Mayor
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